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Keeping records and ongoing duties

In the months leading up to automatic enrolment, employers should have ensured all their staff records were up to date and that they had the right processes in place to manage any changes in information.

After automatically enrolling their eligible workers employers must continue to keep staff records up to date and keep details of the pension scheme they automatically enrolled staff into.

These records need to be kept for a minimum of six years (except for records of opt-outs which you must keep for four years). Employers must also retain any opt-in, joining or opt-out notices they receive from your staff as this is proof that they have exercised these rights.

All records must be kept so they can be made available in a legible format so that the regulator can understand them, if it asks to see them.

Employers who outsource their business or pensions administration to a third party, still have the legal responsibility to make sure they follow the same rules as above. Their records must be available to be provided to The Pensions Regulator in a timely manner.
Ongoing duties

Automatic enrolment is not a one off event. An employer’s automatic enrolment duties don’t just stop once they’ve enrolled all their staff – they become part of business as usual.

Employers have to keep paying contributions, keep up-to-date records for their staff, monitor any changes in age or earnings, and manage opt-in and opt-out requests.

An employer must calculate and pay their own contributions to their pension scheme on behalf of staff, as well as calculating, deducting and paying over their staff’s own contributions. The amount paid must be at or above the minimum amount set in law.

Changes in staff's age and earnings

Employers need to monitor any changes in age and earnings of their staff so they can identify if they become eligible for automatic enrolment. They must also check the eligibility of any new member of staff. Business software, e.g. payroll, should be able to support an employer with this monitoring.
Opt outs, opt-ins and joiners

‘Opting out’ is when a staff member decides to leave a pension scheme within a month of being enrolled and get a full refund of any contributions they’ve made.

Some staff who aren’t eligible for automatic enrolment have a right to ‘opt in’ to the automatic enrolment scheme. Staff who opt in are entitled to an employer contribution.

Other staff, who are a certain age or who earn under a certain amount, are entitled to ‘join’ a pension scheme. Though there’s no entitlement in law for an employer to pay a contribution for these staff, although they can choose to if they wish.

Re-enrolment

Every three years, employers will need to re-enrol staff who have opted out back into their automatic enrolment pension scheme, provided they’re still eligible. They will also need to complete re-registration with us. The process for both is basically the same as at staging or after postponement.
If an employer fails to comply with their duties, the regulator may take enforcement action and issue a notice and / or a penalty. 

For further information about ongoing employer duties following automatic enrolment visit www.thepensionsregulator.gov.uk
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